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MINUTES
PRESENT:
Carol Maga (Chair), Benny Barnes, Ken Blustajn, Alex Edwards, Terence Elliott, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Frank Hernandez, Carlos Murillo, Chad Wehrmeister

ABSENT:
Darlene Poe

Carol began the meeting by asking about the art sculpture that was thrown into the creek.  Chad said it was definitely a case of vandalism.   Alex said the sculpture is very heavy and it will be expensive to get it out of the creek.  

James reported that phones on campus were vandalized.  Benny reported that there has been a lot of graffiti lately all through the locker rooms and GA-Building.  Chad asked everyone to report these types of things to Campus Police.

Carol asked what is done about graffiti and Benny said the policy is that all graffiti should be reported and removed within 24 hours.  Outside graffiti should be reported to Buildings and Grounds and inside graffiti should be reported to Custodial Services.  Reporting graffiti to Buildings and Grounds by e-mail is the best.  When Pam Daniels receives reports of internal graffiti she forwards those to Darlene Poe.  

Carlos suggested a reminder be sent to all managers that all graffiti should be reported.

Plans of Action

1.
Carol will ask Mariles Magalong to contact the insurance carrier about the removal of the sculpture from the creek.

2.
Carol will send an e-mail to all staff about reporting all graffiti on campus.

I.  Energy Management Committee’s Lighting Standards Recommendations

Alex explained the lighting standards.  These are professional standards from the Illuminating Engineers Society.  The standards are very straightforward.  Surprisingly, the lighting standard for parking lots is not very bright.  The book of standards costs $500.  Alex is waiting for College Council to approve the purchase of the book.

Carol asked if there should be any discussion before it’s decided to forward the recommendation to College Council.  Benny asked if there are any examples on campus of these lighting standards and James said the CTC is an example of the indoor standards, and the fenced area behind the CTC is an example of the lighting standards for outside.  The Path of Travel is another good example of the outside lighting standards.

Right before the winter break the managers did a walk-through of the campus at night.  Alex hasn’t seen a report from that walk-through.  Alex will contact Mariles Magalong because the report should have gone to the Safety Committee.  The report contained a number of recommendations to trim back bushes and trees away from lights.

Plan of Action

Carol will forward the recommendation to adopt the Illumination Engineering Society guidelines for lighting to College Council.

II.  Facilities Update
It is hoped that the library will be completed by the summer.  There have been a number of delays.  If the library isn’t moved this summer, it will have to wait another year.  Carol is anxious to get the cafeteria and Fireside Room renovated and being used again.  The Student Services Building is coming along.

Carol and McKinley Williams have been meeting bi-weekly to discuss the campus seismic problems.  The state has agreed to fund our seismic renovations if we improve our space utilization.  This will mean the reduction of instructional space or a large increase in enrollment.

The master planner is looking at all of our seismic issues to determine if we have the capacity to be retrofitted for less than 50 percent of the value of the building.  If it will cost more than 50 percent of the value of the building to retrofit, then the building should be torn down and rebuilt somewhere else.  We are also working to make sure our space utilization figures are accurate.  It’s possible CCC may lose one or two of our buildings by default.

The architectural master planner is working on the seismic assessment so that we can apply for the state funds.  The master planner should be finished by May and then he will meet with College Council.  A survey team will be on campus this week.  There will be some trenching around the buildings that are in the fault “AP Zone”.  A gigantic effort is underway to get the building plans for the next 20 years.  

The Art Building will not be closed until there is a determination made by the master planner.  Trenching has been done around the Art Building and this building does fall within the AP Zone.  The master planner must determine if it will cost more than 50 percent of the building to retrofit it.

Lot 9 will be the only place on campus with solar panels.  No solar panels can be placed on tops of buildings.  Parking Lot 10 has seismic issues so no panels can be placed there.  The solar panels that were to be placed on the hillside would be huge, prone to vandalism, etc., so it was decided not to put panels on the hillside.  The panels must be operating by September 1.

III.  MCHS Earthquake Container

The container MCHS wants to store on the campus is 10’ X 20’.  This container is to hold earthquake supplies for MCHS students.  Mariles Magalong is working on an MOU.  A location for the container must be determined.

Previously, three locations were considered:  1)  next to the unused handball courts; 2) near the Art Building, where there are already a number of containers; and 3) between the B- and LA-Buildings, adjacent to the robotics container on the hillside.  Carlos thought having the container near the gym would be the most logical place because that is where the students would probably go if there were a disaster.  Frank expressed concerns about housing so many containers on campus.  He suggested asking MCHS to help pay for turning the handball courts into a storage area instead of purchasing a container.  The handball courts are 40’ X 20’ and 30’ high.  Carol has tried to get the parents to house the container across the street at the former El Portal School, but that site is now owned by the City of San Pablo. 

James asked if it could be included in the MOU that MCHS will pay the costs if there is a need to move the container.  Carol responded that the MOU would include all those issues.  Carol thought maybe we could turn some of our unutilized space into storage.  Terence was concerned that if we continue to put MCHS off on this, and there is an earthquake, we may be liable. 

Plans of Action

1.
Alex will get estimates for converting the handball courts to a storage area.

2.
Carol will e-mail Wendell Greer at WCCUSD informing him that CCC is working on a facilities master plan to determine if there is space on campus and WCCUSD will probably have to pay to have the container moved.  We want to make sure a building won’t be constructed where the container is placed.

3.
Carol will talk to President Williams about this issue.

IV.  Accreditation Report

Everyone reviewed the latest draft of Standard IIIB.  Carol asked everyone if the recommendations are reasonable.  Terence pointed out some typos on Page 3, Page 5, and on Page 6 “SLOs” should be spelled out.  

On Page 7 there is a recommendation based on the number of things Carol has heard from people about not being able to maintain their equipment.  She wasn’t sure if Operations Council wants to say something about funding for equipment maintenance, or mention something about containers.  After some discussion, it was decided to remove the word “funding” and say, “find means of maintaining equipment”.  

On Page 9, Carol wanted to know what Operations Council wanted to say about security issues.  Alex said our crime statistics are lower than our sister campuses.  DVC has more crimes, but the crimes don’t seem to be as serious as CCC’s crimes.  Chad said if CCC is compared to the surrounding community, the campus is considerably safer.  Chad will provide Carol with the crime statistics to document this.  

Chad added that most of the crimes on campus last year were at the bus stop, but these crimes count as CCC’s crime statistics.  If these crimes occurred at any other bus stop, they would appear as the Transit Agency’s crime but because they occur on the campus they become CCC’s crimes.  It’s very frustrating to Campus Police, but the Transit Agency argues that the crimes did not occur on the bus.  We should be getting the cost estimate for a fence along Campus Drive within three to four weeks, which should reduce the crimes at the bus stop considerably.

On Page 10, Carol asked if the recommendation about improving handicapped access is reasonable.  Frank said an immediate solution must be found for handicapped access to the CTC.  Carol asked if the path to the bridge could be repaired so that it is safe for handicapped people.  Alex responded that it would be very expensive and it would have to wait until the summer to tear that area up.  This would be a large summer project.  Right now, they’re looking at quick fixes.  Between the Music Building and the CTC there is a gravel path and Buildings and Grounds is working on repairing that path and have made it a priority.

Everyone was asked to read the draft and e-mail Carol with any comments.  Carol has gotten a lot of feedback that Program Review recommendations are not being addressed.

The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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